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Participants

	
	Country/Organisation
	Name

	1 
	ACA
	Bernd Wächter

	2 
	ACA 
	Irina Lungu

	3 
	Armenia
	Gayane Harutyunyan

	4 
	Austria 
	Barbara Weitgruber (Chair)

	5 
	Austria 
	Christian Gollubits

	6 
	Belgium/Flemish Community
	Magalie Soenen

	7 
	Belgium/French Community
	Kevin Guillaume

	8 
	Bologna Secretariat
	Cornelia Racké

	9 
	Bologna Secretariat (incoming)
	Ligia Deca

	10 
	Council of Europe
	Katia Dolgova-Dreyer

	11 
	Cyprus
	apologies

	12 
	Education International
	apologies

	13 
	ENIC-NARIC networks
	Françoise Profit 

	14 
	ENQA
	apologies

	15 
	ESU 
	Magnus Malnes

	16 
	EUA 
	apologies

	17 
	EURASHE
	Stefan Delplace

	18 
	European Commission
	Christian Tauch

	19 
	European Commission
	Roger O’Keeffe

	20 
	France
	Hélène Lagier

	21 
	Germany
	Birgit Galler

	22 
	Holy See 
	P. Friedrich Bechina 

	23 
	Hungary
	László Csekei

	24 
	IAU
	apologies

	25 
	Norway
	Alf Rasmussen 

	26 
	Romania
	Luminita Nicolescu
(incoming Chair)

	27 
	Slovenia
	apologies

	28 
	Spain 
	apologies

	29 
	UK
	Cloud BAI-YUN

	30 
	UNESCO
	apologies  


Welcome and opening

The Chair (Barbara Weitgruber, Austria) welcomed the participants and opened the meeting. She introduced Luminita Nicolescu (Romania) who will take the chair of the working group on 1 July 2010 (until June 2012) as well as Ligia Deca who will support the working group on behalf of the Bologna Secretariat for the same period. An introductory tour de table followed.
1) Adoption of the Agenda

The agenda of the meeting was adopted.
2) Minutes of the WG meeting on 25 January 2010
The minutes of the second meeting of the working group were approved with compliments to the Bologna Secretariat for their drafting.
3) Outcome of the BFUG meeting

As a result of the WG meeting in January and the electronic consultation that followed, the WG had submitted two documents to the BFUG meeting in February, one on the “pool of experts”, and one proposing terms of reference for the EHEA Information and Promotion Network. The Chair informed the WG on the outcome of the BFUG meeting and summarised the BFUG discussion on the two issues as follows:

a. Pool of Experts

Concerning the question of providing expertise on the Bologna Process and the EHEA outside the EHEA countries, both options put forward by the working group  (“pool of experts” or database versus ad-hoc arrangement) were supported by a number of BFUG members and in the end the BFUG agreed on the following compromise: 

„Whenever a request comes in, the Secretariat will send it to the entire BFUG. The information submitted by the BFUG members in response to the call will be forwarded to those looking for expertise but it will also be collected by the Secretariat, thus forming the start of a list. After a while, the arrangement will be evaluated to see whether it works or a more sophisticated arrangement would have to be found.“
b. Terms of Reference (ToR) for the European Higher Education Area Information and Promotion Network

The terms of reference for the EHEA Information and Promotion Network (IPN) proposed by the working group were approved by the BFUG. The IPN kick-off meeting will take place on May 28th, hosted by Austria, and will be based on the approved ToR. The ToR might be revisited after the report of the IPN will have been submitted as part of the working group’s report prior to the 2012 ministerial conference in Bucharest. 

4) Feedback on & follow-up to the Second Bologna Policy Forum
The Chair presented the main feedback received on the Second Bologna Policy Forum (BPF) and introduced some initial follow-up activities. 
· The help of UNESCO and IAU to choose the countries invited to the 2nd Bologna Policy Forum was instrumental in the success of the event and the organisers were very grateful for the assistance provided. The total number of participating countries and organisations was 70.
· The Second Bologna Policy Forum concluded that a Third Bologna Policy Forum will be organised in Romania, in April 2012.
· There will be a feedback opportunity concerning the Second Bologna Policy Forum within the BFUG meeting in Alden Biesen, Belgium, in August 2010 and the debate inside the International Openness working group will feed into the BFUG debate. 
· The working group members all received the Bologna Policy Statement that makes reference to certain follow-up lines.
· Positive feedback was received in connection with the active role of various organisations in the preparations of the Forum and within its proceedings, as well as with regard to the existence of an information session, though more time for questions and answers was highly recommended. As a side point, the room used for the information session was needed when the EHEA Ministerial Meeting was over. Since the latter finished ahead of schedule, a small logistical issue arose, and the information session also had to be closed earlier than planned. The Chair recommended that during the next Forum, a separate room is allocated for the information session. On the same line, the rooms allocated for bilateral meetings were used to the full capacity, so it would be a good idea to keep this practice in the future.
· With regard to the interactive working group sessions, the organisational team received positive feedback as well. There was a high level of interaction and even the participants not sitting at the debate table had the chance to contribute, which added to the overall outcomes of the meeting. The organisers had aimed at regional balance for the division for the participants within the working group sessions and this practice ensured an inclusive debate. 
· The Chair warned the next organisers of the Policy Forum that although the registration process started early, there were still last minute registrations (e.g. Argentina decided to come last minute by sending Embassy representatives). 
· The Chair appreciated that the language regime worked well. The five languages chosen and ensured by the organisers seemed to cater well for the needs of the meeting. One working group was carried only in English, but due to the high level of participation of native speakers it turned out quite well.  
· The Chair pointed out that a substantial number of EHEA countries’ ministers did not stay for the BPF. The aspect may not have been obvious to the other ministers, as officials acted as heads of delegation, but for the next BPF a format that allows for keeping the EHEA ministers needs to be found (having the discussion on the Ministerial conference communiqué after the BPF is one option).
· The efforts to include student and higher education institution (HEI) representatives in the BPF national delegations were successful for some of the countries, but not for others, so this aspect requires additional work in the future. An intermediary solution was to include international representatives in the delegations of EI and ESU. In this regard, an aspect that needs to be considered is that in contrast to the EHEA delegations of five, the delegations of non-EHEA countries were limited to three, which makes it more challenging to include a student and a HEI representative. For the sake of equal treatment, the size of delegations could be reconsidered for the next BPF.
· Another organisational issue was the insistence of the ambassadors to be present. They were invited to the festive evening event but not to the meeting, unless they were listed as official members of the countries’ delegations. Declining the requests took a lot of time and energy and having larger delegations (and a larger meeting room) would have made things easier. 
· The Chair remarked the very good keynote speech from the side of IAU and also that the format of using only one key note speech seemed to work well.
· The Chair felt that the consultation of all BPF participants beforehand on the adoption of the Bologna Policy Forum Statement was very useful and welcomed by all participants. This democratic consultation procedure worked very well and it should probably be kept and enhanced by sending the draft earlier to the participants.
· With regard to the registration process, the Chair said that the procedure of having one contact person for each delegation was quite useful. 
· Also, countries and organisations participating in the BPF (as well as those who had reacted positively to the invitation but in the end could not attend) were invited to nominate one contact person each for the follow-up. A reminder of the call needs to be sent by end of May, so that the number of nominations can increase. At the time of the meeting, only five nominations were received, at only one week distance from the initial deadline. A letter from the incoming Bologna Secretariat should be sent to the contact persons with their envisaged role and to the countries that are late with nominating contact persons. The Chair remarked that there are a number of elements within the Second Bologna Policy Forum Statement that require concrete and immediate action and commitment. It will be the task of the incoming chairs (Belgium and Albania) and the incoming Secretariat to include the concrete activities mentioned in the BPF Statement in the BFUG work plan. Additional steps need to be taken, such as finding a host country for the Quality Assurance conference, organised by the European Commission with ENQA’s assistance. The Chair also pointed out that the working group will need to find concrete ways to facilitate stakeholder participation, as mentioned in the BPF Statement, with a special emphasis on students. The Chair asked ESU to indicate in the near future what their plans are in connection to the next BPF. EUA (in their written feedback, see annex) also recalled the need to organise events at stakeholder level between the ministerial policy fora. 
· The Chair indicated that the contact persons nominated by the BPF countries and organisations should always be kept informed of ongoing activities. All members of the working group should give feedback regarding their own contribution to the policy dialogue, with a special focus on the consultative members, who are usually very active in this area. Also, the working group members should make sure they share all the information they have with the Bologna Secretariat and post it on the website, that should be more interactive and further enhanced.
Belgium (Flemish Community) indicated that on 5-6th of October 2010, the Belgian Presidency of the European Union will organise a large mobility conference (approx. 450 participants), where all the countries invited to the Second Bologna Policy Forum will also be invited to attend. The Chair welcomed this initiative and underlined that, according to the recommendation of the Bologna ministerial meeting in Berlin (2003), EHEA seminars should be open to international participants in order to further policy dialogue.
The European Commission suggested that perhaps there should be less expectations to organise new events by 2012 as a follow-up of the Second BPF and that the focus should rather be to include the already existing initiatives in the discussions held in the 2012 BPF and “brand” bilateral and multilateral activities as BPF initiatives. Even though the European Commission agreed that “labelling” can be negatively interpreted, benefits would surely arise from having an “official schedule” in anticipation of the next BPF.
The Chair explained that the idea was to have a mixture. The conference on quality assurance would be organised as specific follow-up to the Second BPF, whereas other activities, such as the ERIC/NARIC working group on recognition within a global setting or the global student dialogue would have happened anyway but now take place in a different context and can also benefit from that. The Chair further argued that the approach should not be just a labelling of existing initiatives, but consist of adding value to the adequate events that fit the agreed policy dialogue aims. The Bologna Secretariat and the chairs of the BFUG should filter the activities that could be linked to the BPF and then forward the invitations to the contact persons. Some possible activities which are already existing are the dialogues organised by ENQA with international quality assurance bodies and EUA events on Europe-Asia or Europe-Africa dialogue. The Chair further suggested, in line with the EUA written contribution to the working group meeting (see annex) that the set up of a BPF Programme Committee with representatives from EHEA and international stakeholder organisations would add to the relevance of the next BPF results. The criteria for selecting the Programme Committee experts can be jointly agreed upon by the BFUG members. 
The Holy See appreciated the style of the Second BPF debate and the distance taken from classical political meetings, with the accent being put mostly on expertise and thematic dialogue. The Holy See suggested that in the future more transparency of the BPF working group discussions would be most valuable, e.g. by publishing the statements made during the proceedings.
Norway inquired whether there has been any feedback from the non-EHEA countries, especially with regard to the concrete use of the Vienna BPF statement. The Chair pointed out that this would be one of the issues to be discussed with the contact persons, once they have been nominated. The Chair mentioned that Austria had a meeting with the South Asian delegations just after the BPF and according to them the event was very important on regional level. They had an interest to follow-up the cooperation with the EHEA in shaping the regional cooperation in the frame of ASEM and ASEAN. The Chair also mentioned that Saudi Arabia would be interested to host a meeting of the contact persons  or a policy dialogue seminar, if there is interest. China also expressed this availability.
EURASHE reported that the BPF Statement was discussed by universities and colleges in Kyrgyzstan, even though the country had not been among the BPF participants. The document raised expectations and attention would be paid to how EHEA countries will follow it up. EURASHE also pointed out that since Kazakhstan is now an EHEA member, expectations have been raised with regard to a possible further expansion of the EHEA in the region. 

The European Students’ Union underlined the importance of stakeholder involvement in the preparations, proceedings and follow-up of the BPF and supported the idea to increase the size of the delegations. As part of the follow-up, ESU focuses on supporting and participating in global student cooperation, but this is a balanced dialogue that requires time and financial support. ESU is making efforts to apply for projects to further the cooperation and reports on their success will be made to the working group.
The European Commission appreciated that the joint festive evening event allowed for unofficial contact making. The idea of having the final EHEA Ministerial declaration adoption after the BPF was seen as interesting and another idea was put forward: to perhaps organise the BPF information session for ministry officials that could then brief their ministers.
The Chair reminded that the problem was not the international ministers’ presence, but the EHEA ministers that could not stay for the entire duration of the event. Germany commented that even a full day presence for the ministers is problematic and shared with the working group that the German minister was quite disappointed, because the presence of EHEA ministers was lower than expected.

The incoming Bologna Secretariat suggested that a possible solution to improve ministers’ participation would be the formalisation of the space allowed for bilateral meetings. Also, Romania pointed out that currently there is no strong preference for the theme of the next BPF and that a future discussion on this topic could be held at the next working group meeting, based on a background paper that could include a draft programme, even if in a very incipient stage.
ACA proposed to separate the BPF from the EHEA ministerial conferences and to organise it outside the EHEA. Based on the experience with EU ministerial meetings in other parts of the world, the Chair explained that this would not necessarily lead to a higher participation of ministers from EHEA countries. 
The Council of Europe suggested advancing the BPF by allowing it to take place in the morning of the second day; and then the second part of the EHEA ministerial meeting could take place in the afternoon of the second day. The Council of Europe also supported the idea of having bilateral meetings as integral part of the BPF. 
The Bologna Secretariat pointed out that the current round of feedback is being held solely between EHEA representatives. A proposal was made to proceed to an electronic feedback session with the contact persons as soon as they are nominated. The consultation could have two steps: one for feedback on the 2nd BPF and brainstorming on the next BPF edition and another one for feedback on the thematic discussion paper and the agenda draft.
The Chair pointed out that when the first introductory letter is sent to the contact points, the issues raised by the Bologna Secretariat could be included. The Chair argued that the consultation procedure needed to fit with the logistical preparation, but since the involvement of all partners was a manifest wish in the BPF Statement, a way should be found to fulfil it.
Belgium (Flemish Community) underlined that the Flemish Minister had enjoyed the interactive working group session and would have preferred to have more opportunities for ministerial interaction also on the first day of the (EHEA) conference. A suggestion was made to spread the stakeholders’ input even more throughout the programme so that there is no passive day for ministers.
According to the European Commission part of the secret is to pick a topic the ministers want to learn about. They need to have the feeling they can talk business, either bilaterally or in working groups. OECD meetings face similar problems, which is why part of the meetings are broken up in working group sessions. It also has to do with the rooms – if using the plenary room, you still get the plenary feel, which is why proper working group rooms are needed.  Another “trick” used by OECD: only ministers are seated in the front row so that you can get proper discussions of 8-9 ministers. 
5) Information on the first meeting of the EHEA Information & Promotion Network (IPN)
The Chair pointed out that the IPN will have a similar coordination to NESSIE (with countries acting as co-chairs), with support from the side of the  Bologna Secretariat. There are five candidates for three co-chairing positions: Austria, Belgium (Flemish Community), Cyprus, Estonia and Hungary, which is a very welcome development. The Chair’s proposal was to retain the pro-activity of all the candidates and to involve all of them in the future activities of the IPN, while envisaging a solution for the situation in which one of the co-chairs cannot continue in its role. The current and incoming Chairs of the working group, along with the Bologna Secretariat will attend the first IPN meeting as well as Bernd Wächter (ACA), who agreed to give an introduction on HE promotion. With regard to the composition of the IPN, the Chair reminded the working group members that all BFUG members were asked for nominations for the IPN network.

ACA suggested to perhaps ask the countries that have specialised information and promotion organisations to include these organisations in the IPN. The Chair pointed out that the composition of the IPN is quite heterogeneous. The IPN members have very different profiles, but it is to be expected that the representatives will change after the crystallisation of the IPN mission and plan of work. Some countries have nominated their BFUG representatives to first evaluate the work of the network and try to determine the best profile for the country representative.

The UK representative asked for a clarification on the relationship between the IPN and the Bologna Experts network. The Chair underlined that the IPN and the Bologna Experts network are different activities. If and how they cooperate, depends on the national representatives. Ideally, they should be in touch with each other – and with the BFUG members. The task of the IPN is to inform on the EHEA and not to work on Bologna implementation. All the nominations for the IPN and the Bologna Experts network come from the BFUG members, so it is up to them to put the two in contact.
Romania inquired about the way in which the cooperation between the IPN and the working group would be conducted. The Chair replied that the Bologna Secretariat would be present at all IPN meetings and ensure that the minutes are made available to the WG and that they are taken in an accurate and neutral way. In the future, joint activities might be envisaged but first the IPN needs to get up and running. At the time of the kick-off meeting For the ministerial conference in 2012, a report on the IPN activities will be included in report produced by the working group.
The Chair also clarified that the length of the mandate of the Network members is up to the countries and organisations nominating them. At the time of the kick-off meeting, 18 countries had not nominated an IPN representative yet. 
6) Work plan 2010-2012
The Chair introduced the updates on the working group’s work plan and its Terms of Reference (ToR) jointly proposed by Romania and Austria, as incoming and current Chairs. The working group agreed with the proposed adjustments to the ToR that would be put forward to the BFUG for approval at its meeting in August. The adjustments include the already agreed handover of the working group chairing mandate to Romania as well as the organisation of the next BPF in Bucharest. The items that are already achieved have been ticked off and the list of WG meetings has been updated..

For the autumn 2010 meeting of the WG, the proposed date is October 28th 2010 in the afternoon (starting with 14:00). The meeting will take place in Bucharest and the documents will be circulated at least two weeks in advance so that those who cannot attend directly can contribute electronically. There will be an additional meeting of the working group after the 2012 BPF to allow for an evaluation of the BPF before the drafting of the new work plan.
At the request of the French Community of Belgium, the Chair clarified that the current ad-hoc procedure agreed by the BFUG for the pool of experts would be revisited by the BFUG only and not by the WG (unless BFUG decided otherwise). 
With regard to the organisation of the roundtable mentioned in the working group’s ToR, the Chair proposed to convene a small WG composed of the IO WG chairs, some WG members and some IPN members (timeline: summer-autumn 2011). The question of the financial support for the roundtable would still need to be clarified. The European Commission stressed that promotion of the EHEA is high on the agenda, as could be seen from May Council Conclusion and the new flagship initiative Youth on the Move, which will probably have five priorities, one being linked with the EHEA, aimed at strengthening international mobility and promoting the EHEA to the outside world. In the same frame, there is also an ongoing debate for the redesign of the LLP programme after 2013. Since the roundtable will take place towards the end of 2011, it should fit well with the theme of redesigning the EU programmes after 2013.

The Chair proposed that once the EHEA website was set up, it could be presented to the working group for feedback and warned the incoming Secretariat once again that a large number of reminders need to be sent for working members to provide updates on their regular activities (such as the inputs on the ongoing activities related to the policy forum).

The Chair clarified that some of the WG meetings were listed as optional and the need for them would be evaluated at the next meetings. The working group will need to report to the BFUG regularly and submit its final report to the BFUG meeting on October 2011. 
The European Students’ Union argued that the current work plan of the working group was not very concrete, especially on how to take forward the recommendations of the WG report as well as the BPF Statement and proposed to add a note to the work plan that the WG would work further on it..

The Chair suggested that the ESU suggestion should perhaps be a point of the October working group meeting, where the Bologna Secretariat could provide a report on how the Vienna BPF Statement follow-up is being achieved and monitored. 
7) Reports on activities relevant to the Working Group (written contributions only)
The written update from EUA is annexed to the minutes as separate document. The Chair pointed out that written contributions should be sent by June 10th so that they can be included in this meeting’s minutes but no further contributions were received.
8) Any other business
EURASHE will organise a seminar in Moscow on 7-8th of October 2010 on the topic of implementation of the Bologna Process in higher education institutions. The seminar will be bi-lingual (English and Russian) and will be hosted in cooperation with EAIE. The organisers expect 60 participants, mainly from the Russian Federation and Central Asia but the event is also open to other interested parties.

At ACA’s request, the incoming Bologna Secretariat clarified that on the new, permanent EHEA website, the aim is to have an individual page for each participating country or organisation where BFUG members will be able to make visible their activities. Similarly, there will be pages for the different the working groups, where the chairs can upload information on behalf of the group, which would allow also WG members who are not BFUG members to be involved.
The outgoing Chair, on behalf of the entire working group, congratulated Cornelia Racké for her work as the Bologna Secretariat representative within the working group and expressed the wish to welcome her again as a PhD researcher and expert for the International Openness activities of the BFUG. The working group also warmly thanked Barbara Weitgruber for having chaired the group and its predecessor for almost three years with great commitment. 
ANNEX
EUA comments on BPF and workplan Global Dimension Group – 27 May 2010

Michael Gaebel/ Elizabeth Colucci

The Vienna BPF seems to confirm that there is considerable interest among governments. However, there is certainly scope for improvement. In general, there was the impression that the international ministers were highly under-utilised and also that the international focus and the internal European minister focus may have conflicted. 

· The pre-forum programme would have been ok, if the chair would not have cut of the session after the first round of questions, leaving no possibility to answer the questions that Ministers have been invited to pose. This as an example for the need to provide sufficient time for discussion.  

· The working groups worked out quite differently: It probably requires some thinking on the reasons for this, and on an approach that balances information inputs and discussion time and ensures that there is sufficient expertise at the table.

· With regards to the former, while there should be of course Ministers only discussion rounds, there should be more opportunity for interaction with stakeholders. It could enhance the overall dynamics to invite representatives of international stakeholder organisations. One should not count on the governments only to incorporate stakeholders into their delegations, as was suggested for Vienna. International university associations, QA agencies and student bodies could attend and be given an active role.

· The BPF has been mentioned as an opportunity for bilateral meetings. Probably this could be enhanced through provision of facilities and time slots. 

· We recall that initially the conception of the BPF foresaw the possibility to organize fora detached from the meeting of European Ministers, and/or addressing other than ministerial participation.  While one might consider reserving the ‘forum’ for ministerial meetings, nevertheless whether and what should happen between two BPF. 

· One possibility could be to set up a programming committee with stakeholders and experts from both Europe and internationally. This could help to enhance the relevance. The committee would work with the Bologna secretariat and comprise members nominated by the BFUG, based on criteria to be agreed.

Linked to the latter, and related to the workplan, we would support that in addition to events supporting promotion also a global dimension policy conference/ round table would be considered. This would be an occasion to address specific issues of specific interest to certain countries and regions, highlight stakeholder initiatives and ongoing dialogue and projects, and look at bi-regional policy processes, such as the EU-LAC Common Higher Education Area, the ASEM education process and the Europe-Africa strategy. Questions could be raised as to whether it would attract ministers, but perhaps this is not the objective. Ministers could send senior officials or a delegation with experts and a range of stakeholders. 
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